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                                                            SOUTHAMPTON DISTRICT

2006 CONFERENCE - MEMORIAL 3
1
The Memorial - Affirming Presbyters and Deacons retiring from Active Ministry   

The Southampton Synod (R) respectfully invites the Conference to consider whether its current practice of sending a letter to presbyters and deacons as they retire from active ministry is a worthy affirmation of their service to the Methodist Church.  It asks Conference to initiate a review of current practice to include an exploration of the alternatives, including certificates, together with a consideration whether it would be appropriate to take action in retrospect to affirm those who have already retired.   

                                                                                  (as approved by the 2006 Spring Synod)

2
2006 Conference Reply
The Conference thanks the Southampton District Synod for highlighting the importance of affirming presbyters and deacons as they retire from the active ministry.

Conference endorses this concern by accepting the Memorial which is referred to the Council and then to the Connexional Team for detailed exploration. The Team may then invite the Southampton District to form a group to propose ways forward, in consultation with a Team member, both in respect of ministers and deacons retiring from 2007 onwards and in respect of those who have retired prior to that date.  Such proposals will come to the Council for decision and, if necessary, for implementation.

3
Timetable for Reporting to the Methodist Council
Subsequent to the above reply, the District was invited by the Secretary of Conference to undertake the above task for which the following process was negotiated.



i)
Consultation and preparation of an initial draft paper;



ii)
Consideration of the paper by the District Policy Executive;



iii)
Revision of the paper;



iv)
Submission of the paper to the General Secretary in December / early January for presentation to the Methodist Council on 30-31 January.

4
The Background
In recent years, letters have been sent to superannuating ministers (and deacons?) from the Conference at which permission to ‘sit down’ has been given.  These letters are signed by the President and the Vice-President.  The following is the text of the letter sent out in July 2005 and 2006 -


Dear

We do not want to let the occasion of your becoming a supernumerary pass without saying thank you on behalf of us all for what you have given to the life of the Methodist Church as an active minister.  Of course your ministry does not come to an end because you are ‘sitting down’, but this is a significant milestone nonetheless, and it is right that we should mark it.  For however long or short a time you have served, in whatever sphere, we wish to express the gratitude of the whole Church.

We owe much to those who have supported you and shared in your ministry, and our gratitude includes them too.


As you move on to a new stage in your life and ministry, we wish you God’s richest blessing.
In July / August 2005 when the Revd Tom Stuckey was President, he received a few letters/comments from ministers who’d received such a letter after the Torquay Conference but who felt affronted by it.  It was this experience that prompted Tom to seek ways of having the practice reviewed and which led to the Memorial being presented to our Synod!

However, two other experiences of Tom Stuckey’s presidential year are worth noting here:



i)
One of the tasks of in-coming Presidents is to draft a letter to be sent to all Local Preachers who will be commissioned during the presidential year.  The content of these letters therefore varies from year to year and are noteworthy for the particular ‘word’ that the President feels moved to offer.  It is interesting that  Tom received several letters of thanks and appreciation for this letter from newly commissioned Local Preachers.



ii)
Just before the 2006 Conference, Tom was sent a batch of 25 draft letters from the office of the Board for Methodist Residential Schools to sign and send out.  These were to those who were retiring as governors of our Methodist schools.  Whilst the basic text of each letter was the same, each letter had been modified to include mention of a particular ways in which the recipient had contributed during his/her term of office.  The mailing generated a remarkable stream of ‘thank you’ letters. Almost three quarters of the recipients felt moved to reply saying how much they had appreciated receiving their letter and how much it had meant to them personally.

5
Review of Current Practice

5.1
Methodology:


A general consultation with the 116 supernumerary presbyters and deacons in the Southampton District was undertaken by letter in October 2006. Over 90 replies were received.  A few, informal soundings were taken of ministers and deacons in the active work on an ad hoc basis.  A number of others were approached for specific help / comment including the Revd Tom Stuckey, the Revd Jake Watson (Secretary of the Forces Board), the Revd David Deeks and the Connexional Local Preachers’ Office.



5.2
What do supernumeraries think of the current practice of sending a letter?

The following quotes from the responses give an indication of the range of views and feelings expressed

‘to be honest - when the letter came from the Conference Office thanking me, I was surprised and touched - not having expected anything at all’



‘I am not in favour of receiving a letter as ministers never retire from their call’.
‘Ministers who go on to serve as ‘active supernumeraries’ having been given permission to ‘sit down’ might find receiving a letter confusing and meaningless.’
‘The letter I had, which I think I threw away, was addressed, ‘Dear John’.  In my 35 years in the Methodist Church, I have NEVER been addressed as ‘John’!’


‘For myself, a simple ‘thank you’ letter is quite sufficient’.
Several respondents quoted lines such as . . . ‘to labour and to ask for no reward’, ‘and I will ask for no reward except to serve thee still.’

‘My application to superannuate on medical grounds went to Conference.  They had no option but to agree.  I had a short letter from the Secretary of Conference informing me of this and another about my pension.  Then nothing else - no word from our District Synod or anyone else.  Silence!  My wife used to refer to me as ‘the forgotten man’.

‘We should by now have learnt to affirm our ministry from time to time.  Most of my generation would laugh at the idea of a letter signed by the President on our retirement, but it could acknowledge that time has been given to the service of the Church.  It would come as a symbol of pastoral care for the ministry.’

‘My personal thoughts are that a letter from the Conference Office is all that is needed.’
‘I cannot remember receiving a letter when I superannuated in 2002.  That may indicate just how much it meant to me.  My initial reaction was that no letter is going to acknowledge adequately a ministry of 30 years or more.’ 

‘I have no strong feelings about whether a letter or a certificate is sent to mark one’s retirement.  It was nice to receive a letter when I retired.’


‘A letter from HQ is meaningless because they don’t know you!’
‘Retiring early can be a very painful process and anything which helped to affirm and support the person involved would be much appreciated.  However, it is important that such letters are not the same as any standard letter written to ministers who retire at the natural end of their active ministry.  They need to be written specifically for each minister.’

‘As one who retired early, I did not have the opportunity to speak at Synod.  I would value some communication of a personal nature showing that I have served Methodism in the active ministry.’


5.3
What do supernumeraries think of the idea of issuing certificates?

Overall there were many less comments - good or bad - about the certificate idea.

‘There is inconsistency with how we celebrate the ministries of Local Preachers and ministers - they get a certificate and we do not.  Other professions - eg nursing and Forces Chaplains - present certificates to retiring members of staff.’



‘I do not know what I would do with a certificate!’



‘What is the theology of certificates?’

‘I have collected various certificates over time and they tend to live in a file!’

‘I did not ever receive a letter when ‘sitting down - therefore I feel a certificate might be a welcome sign of acknowledgement.’

‘Certificates are not only increasing the workload, they are using yet more cardboard and plastic, envelopes, time and postage.’

‘I can’t say that the idea of issuing/presenting certificates as one retires from the active ministry appeals to me - although the idea behind it may be good.  What would one do with such a certificate?  It would seem rather boastful to have it framed and put on the wall, especially at a time in life when one is reducing living space.’

‘I would welcome a certificate.  Up to the time of World War II, ministers were presented with a parchment certificate at the time of their Ordination.  The only tangible evidence of Ordination these days is a Bible.’


5.4
Are there any other options?  eg locally arranged gatherings and services

More than half of the responses referred in one way or another to locally arranged services and gatherings.  It was clear that these mean a great deal to many ministers and deacons.

‘the real incarnation of Methodism’s appreciation of my time in ministry was at my ‘retirement do’ when people from every circuit over the past 30 years came and shared the occasion.  The messages and spoken words of appreciation were very moving.  Nothing else would mean the same.’

‘we ended my ‘retirement do’ with worship - the only way I would have wanted to end my time as an ‘active minister’.  For me it began with God and it must end with God’.


‘The circuit ‘send off’ was sufficient in itself.’

‘Over the years I have found most satisfaction from the appreciation expressed by those in the circuits where I have served.  This has meant a great deal to me.’

‘If anything is to be done to mark what is called the end of ‘active ministry’, maybe a service in the District would suffice.

‘The appreciation of the church members where I served was surely thanks enough and accepted with humility, for we are conscious of our shortcomings.’

‘Ministerial Synod should celebrate the ministry of those retiring and affirm that ministry.  Diaconal Convocation does this - the Convo after we have retired.  An ‘active’ usually speaks about us, a recently ‘retired’ responds - and the Convo prays for us.’
‘I was pleased that my 25 years since Ordination was recognised in the circuit with a special Communion Service - maybe we should encourage Methodists to follow the Roman Catholic practice of recognising years of service in this way?’

6
Some Practicalities


6.1
Numbers Involved

In 2006, Conference gave permission for 96 presbyters and 4 deacons to become supernumeraries.  Of these 6 presbyters and 1 deacon had applied on grounds of ill health and 1 deacon on compassionate grounds.

6.2
Letters

The cost of sending letters can be quantified in terms of the time taken in preparation, obtaining signatures, stationery and postage.   

Understandably, the key issues with letters are the way they are addressed and their content!  Letters that are addressed inappropriately - eg when the recipient is normally known by a Christian name other than their first, or by an abbreviated or colloquial form of their Christian name - cause indignation and distress.  It’s taken as indicating a lack of care and as a sign that ministers are but names on a list in the eyes of the Connexion.  Likewise, a letter where the content isn’t personalised in some way and which ‘writes off’ a minister or deacon’s service in a few clipped clichés is equally demeaning and offensive.


6.3
Certificates
The cost of certificates varies according to how they are produced.  The certificates presented to retiring Forces Chaplains are produced by the Secretary of the Forces Board on his own PC.  This ‘DIY’ approach has the advantage in that the content can be personalised for the recipient.  Local Preachers’ Long Service Certificates are produced professionally (we are still awaiting a response to an enquiry about cost etc).  The cost of frames is borne by the Forces Board in the case of chaplains and by circuits in the case of Local Preachers.  This can vary enormously depending on type and size etc.  Batches of blank LP certificates are sent to the President for signing - they are then sent out by the Connexional LP office to circuits on request from Circuit LP Secretaries.


6.4
Is Retrospective Action Needed?
Opinions amongst our supernumeraries seems to be fairly evenly divided amongst those who ‘don’t mind’, those who don’t wish to receive anything and those who do!

There would be significant cost implications of taking retrospective action - there currently being 1600+ retired presbyters and 110+ retired deacons in full Connexion.

7
Conclusions and Recommendations 


7.1
In its reply to our Memorial, the Conference acknowledged the importance of affirming






presbyters and deacons as they retire from the active ministry.  Almost all of our respondents indicated their appreciation of being affirmed.  The principle is therefore established.  Following on from this, the key issue is - What is the most appropriate way for the Church to affirm its retiring presbyters and deacons?


7.2
The Southampton District Policy Executive makes the following recommendations to the Methodist Council:




i)
that the practice of sending a letter from the Conference to ministers to whom it gives permission to ‘sit down’ be continued but that steps be taken to ensure that it is appropriately ‘addressed’ and ‘personalised’ (perhaps by enlisting the help of District Chairs).  Consideration might also be given to inviting the in-coming President to draft the initial letter so that the basic text varies from year to year.




ii)
that deacons be included if they aren’t already (there seems to be some uncertainty as to whether they are included!);




iii)
that those given permission to retire on medical grounds mid year or at the year end be sent a different letter to take account of individual circumstances

(a ‘junior’ supernumerary in the Southampton District has offered a draft letter which could be used for this purpose);




iv)
that no action be taken in retrospect to affirm those who have already retired.


7.3
The Southampton District Policy Executive would like to draw the Methodist Council’s attention to two further suggestions which were a recurring feature of the responses received to its enquiries -




i)
that consideration be given to enhancing the ways in which Districts already affirm ministers and deacons who are seeking to ‘sit down’ - eg by amending Standing Orders to include a formal act of affirmation of retiring ministers and deacons in the Representative Session of the Synod - and/or to encourage Ministerial Synods to adopt the practice of the Diaconal Convocation in affirming colleagues seeking permission ‘to sit down’ (see 5.4 above);

ii)
that consideration be given to providing ministers and deacons with a document confirming their status when they are received into full Connexion by the Conference and ordained (see final quote in 5.4 above which is typical of a significant number of comments received on this matter).

                                         Marilyn Pack (Secretary of the Southampton District Policy Executive)   12/06
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